Houston County Commissioners Meeting

August 5, 2014

Perry, Georgia
The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 9:00 a.m. on Tuesday, August 5, 2014 at the Houston County Courthouse in Perry, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present. Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Chief Tax Assessor James Moore, Tax Appraiser Representative Amanda Clark, MIS Director Gail O’Quinn, Senior Network Programmer James Faulkner, Library Director Sara Paulk, Walton and Becky Wood, Library Board members Betty Pearsall, Chris Thomson, and Leslie Butikofer, General Mitch Butikofer, Senator Ross Tolleson, Representative Robert Dickey, Representative Larry O’Neal, Robins Regional Chamber member Jim Taylor, Perry Chamber of Commerce President/CEO Darlene McLendon and County Attorney Tom Hall.   

Commissioner Walker led the audience in the Invocation.

John Harmon, former Staff Sergeant, US Marine Corps led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his military career.  Mr. Harmon is the past commandant of the Central Georgia Marine Corps League – Detachment 1373 in Warner Robins and is a volunteer staffer for the newly formed Warner Robins Young Marines program.  He currently works as an engineer at Robins Air Force Base.  Mr. Harmon thanked the Commissioners for recognizing August 7th as Purple Heart Day in Georgia.  He enlisted in the Marines in 1966 after receiving a draft notice and was discharged four years later as a Staff Sergeant.  Mr. Harmon was shot in the knee by a sniper while serving in Vietnam and received the Purple Heart for his injury.  After returning to the states from Vietnam he was eventually assigned to Guard Company, Marine Barracks in Washington D.C.  The Guard Company provided protection for the President at Camp David and the White House as well as for other dignitaries.  He was privileged to be a part of the Marine Honor Guard for General Dwight D. Eisenhower’s funeral.  His four years in the Marines brought him pride of honorable service, but at the same time also bodily injuries that were long lasting.  He remarked that experiencing war brought him back to his faith and the Bible.  His wife of almost 45 years accompanied him to the meeting.
Chairman Stalnaker recognized House Majority Leader Representative Larry O’Neal, Representative Robert Dickey, and Senator Ross Tolleson and thanked them for attending the meeting.  He also recognized the five recipients of the Purple Heart who were in attendance in honor of Purple Heart Day in Georgia on August 7th.  Those five were Col. Dawn Lancaster, active duty USAF and Vice Commander of the 78th ABW; SMSgt Lee Wright, active duty USAF with HQ AFRC; John Harmon, former USMC SSgt and Vietnam veteran; David Blanton, former US Army Sgt with the 75th Rangers; and David LeVear, former USMC Sgt.  Chairman Stalnaker then read the resolution supporting August 7th as Purple Heart Day in Georgia honoring those wounded or killed while serving in any branch of the United States Armed Forces.  Each of the five shared their experiences that led to the award of the Purple Heart.  Chairman Stalnaker presented pen sets and lapel pins to each as tokens of all Houston County citizens’ gratitude for their sacrifice and service.  Chairman Stalnaker also recognized the members of the Patriot Guard Riders who attended the meeting to honor the Purple Heart recipients and all active duty service members and veterans.  Mr. Harmon presented each Board member and member of the delegation with Marine Corps commemorative coins.
Chairman Stalnaker then recognized three members of the Houston County Library Board for their service to the community.  Chris Thomson, Betty Pearsall, and Leslie Butikofer were each praised for their commitment and selfless service to the library system and were presented with a key chain and pen set as a small token of gratitude.  Chairman Stalnaker then introduced Library Director Sara Paulk who presented a total of nine books that have been dedicated to each of them and will now be placed into circulation at all three branches of the library.
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Chairman Stalnaker then recognized both Leslie Butikofer and her husband General Mitch Butikofer and presented them with a plaque thanking the Butikofer family for their service to both Robins Air Force Base and the Houston County community over the past several years.  General Butikofer is the former commander of the 78th Air Base Wing (July 2011 to June 2013) and now serves as Director, Policy and Resources, Office of Information Dominance, Chief Information Officer at the Pentagon.  Walton and Becky Wood then presented the Butikofer’s with a framed photo of the Nola Brantley Memorial Library dedication plaque that bears her name as a member of the Library Board during the recently completed renovation and building addition project.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of July 15,  2014 and July 28, 2014.  
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1813 submitted by Cameron Sylvester. The property is located at 120 Gleneagle Drive, Byron, Georgia, and is more specifically described as being in LL 72, 5th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, Lot 5, Block “F”, Section 1, Phase 1 of Wexford Place, consisting of 0.41 acres. Existing use is R-1 residential. Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Protein Distribution (Internet Sales) business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no customers to the home, no signage, no employees, and inventory is to be stored in an off-site warehouse. Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant will operate a home office only drop shipping to his online customers.  Mr. Andrews also explained that the applicant hopes to supply the protein drink supplements to local spas and fitness centers as well.

Mr. McMichael asked how the applicant would deliver the products from the off-site warehouse to his customers. Mr. Andrews replied that he would drop ship the product through the mail or UPS/FedEx. 

Mr. Walker asked if he would be operating as an internet broker.  Mr. Andrews replied yes.

Chairman Stalnaker made a blanket statement for the benefit of all applicants for Special Exceptions for home occupations that even if the Board of Commissioners approves an application, neighborhood covenants may still impose certain restrictions upon or against home occupation businesses. The Board of Commissioners does not enforce these covenants.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1813.

Applicant was present but did not have additional information.
Mr. Anthony J. Shilcoski, 120 Gleneagle Drive, Byron owns the property that the applicant rents and stated that he approves of this application.

There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.
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Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Special Exception Application #1813 submitted by Cameron Sylvester subject to no customers to the home, no signage, no employees, and inventory is to be stored in an off-site warehouse.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception for Application #1814 submitted by Eddy O’Hern.  The property is located at 423 Old Hawkinsville Road, Bonaire, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 53, 11th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, as shown on a plat of survey for Robert Chester Ferguson, consisting of 9.28 acres. Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Horse Training business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no customers to the home on a regular basis, no signage, no employees, and no utility trailer to be stored at the property. Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant will have a home office only with the occasional customer coming to the home.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception Application #1814.  

Applicant was present but did not have additional information.

There was no opposition.

There being no comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1814 subject to no customers to the home on a regular basis, no signage, no employees, and no utility trailer is to be stored on the property.
Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1815 submitted by Michelle Parker.  The property is located at 206 Lake Placid Drive, Bonaire, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 228, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lot 4, Block G, Section 2 of Mooreland Acres, consisting of 0.55 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation Western Wear (Internet Sales) business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval of Application #1815 subject to no customers to the home, no signage, no employees, and no storage at the property.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant will have a home office only and will drop ship the products to the customer.  

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception #1815.

Ms. Michelle Parker, the applicant, stated that she did have an off-site storage unit for her inventory. 

There was no opposition.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve Application #1815 subject to no customers at the home, no signage, no employees, and no storage at the property.
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Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1816 submitted by Joshua Osondu. The property is located at 2208 Macy Avenue, Perry, Georgia, and is more specifically described as being in LL 17, 14th Land District of Houston County, Georgia, Lot 4, Block “E” of Meadowdale Subdivision consisting of 0.34 acres. Existing use is R-1 residential. Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Janitorial Cleaning business with no change in zoning. Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval subject to no customers to the home, no signage, storage of supplies to be kept in a utility building in the rear yard, and no utility trailer to be stored at the property.  Mr. Andrews explained that the applicant will have a home office only and will provide his services off-site at his client’s home or business.
Mr. McMichael asked if the applicant was servicing both residential and commercial customers.  Mr. Andrews replied that he would be servicing both.

Mr. Walker asked if the chemicals that the applicant would be using are household grade or commercial.  Mr. Andrews replied that they would be of a household nature.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception #1816.

Applicant was present but did not wish to add any further information.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1816 subject to no customers to the home, no signage, storage of supplies to be kept in a utility building in the rear yard, and no utility trailer to be stored at the property.  

Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews presented Special Exception Application #1817 submitted by Valarie Walker.  The property is located at 102 Polo Fields Chase, Warner Robins, Georgia, and is more specifically described as LL 160, 10th Land District of Houston County, Lot 18, Block “E”, Phase 4 of Mill Pond Subdivision, consisting of 0.63 acres.  Existing use is R-1 residential.  Proposed use is a Special Exception for a Home Occupation House Cleaning business with no change in zoning.  Mr. Andrews stated that the application complies with Section 95 of the Comprehensive Land Development Regulations and that the Board of Zoning & Appeals recommends unanimous approval of Application #1817 subject to no customers to the home, no signage, and storage of supplies to be kept in a home closet.  Mr. Andrews explained that if the business grows the applicant may obtain one commercial vehicle but it would be stored in a detached garage on the property.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on Special Exception #1817.

Ms. Valarie Walker, the applicant, stated that she would service both residential and commercial customers.
There was no opposition.

Mr. McMichael asked if the applicant would be storing commercial grade chemicals at the home for her commercial clients.  Mr. Andrews replied that the chemicals would be of the same nature as used with her residential customers and that they would not be in large volume.

Mr. Walker voiced a concern about the secure storage of chemicals if the applicant had any small children in the home.  The chemicals used by the applicant would not be any stronger than what you would find in the average home.
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There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Application #1817 subject to no customers to the home, no signage, and storage of supplies to be kept in a home closet.
Mr. Walker presented a proposed amendment which would add Article VII-Section 9 concerning employees and firearms and weapons.  He explained that it essentially continues our existing policy that no employee will transport, carry or be in possession of a firearm or other weapon during the course of their employment.  He also explained that it adds the exemptions as allowed by state law concerning judges and the employees of the Sheriff, District Attorney and the Solicitor-General.  A second reading will be held at the August 19th Commissioners meeting after which the Board will consider adoption of the policy.  Chairman Stalnaker remarked that any employee with questions or concerns about the policy may contact either Personnel Director Ken Carter or Director of Administration Barry Holland. 

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign the Master Services Agreement, the Bill Printing and Mailing Service Schedule, and the Third Party Payment Processing Service Schedule with Arista Information Systems, Inc. of Duluth, GA for the print and mail services on Houston County utility bills to include the email (paperless) option.  The contract term is for two years effective from the date of implementation.  Cost per bill is 47 cents.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the payment of bills totaling $3,111,136.15.    
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.
There being no public comments the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Mr. McMichael stated that he was proud to be an American.

Mr. Thomson remarked that it was important to recognize the military and their families from time to time as we did today.

Ms. Robinson remarked that it was a good meeting that gave us all a lot to think about with everything that is happening in our world.

Mr. Walker remembered the fighter jet that crashed on Green Street in Warner Robins when he was a young child.
There being no further comments from the Commissioners the meeting was continued.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.  
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